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JACKSONVILLE CITY COUNCIL
RESEARCH DIVISION
 

Town Hall Meeting with Council President Aaron Bowman
 
March 28, 2019
6:00 P.M.
Legends Center
5130 Soutel Drive, Jacksonville, FL 32208
 
Topic:  Safety and Gun Violence
Attendance:   Council Members Aaron Bowman, Terrance Freeman, Lori Boyer, Al Ferraro, Reggie Gaffney, Jim Love, Sam Newby, Ju’Coby Pittman, and Randy White 
Also: Chet Atkins – ECA Dist. 1; Carol Brock – ECA Dist. 3; Jackie Lee – ECA Dist. 4; Sirretta Williams – ECA Dist. 7; Gerrie Ford-Hardin – ECA Dist 10; Kevin Kuzel – ECA Dist. 14; Tristan Denmark – ECA Group 3; Chiquita Moore – Administration; Jessica Matthews, Jessica Smith, and Crystal Shemwell – Legislative Services Division; Chief Mat Nemeth – JSO; Yvonne P. Mitchell – Research Division
See the attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

 
The meeting convened at 6:08 p.m.

Council Member Terrance Freeman called the meeting to order. Council President Aaron Bowman introduced members of the Council and other officials. He reviewed the agenda and provided a summary of the purpose of the meeting. 

Mr. Ben Frazier, President of Northside Coalition, thanked the Council members for their attendance. He stated the meeting was requested to establish an honest dialogue with City officials; speak truth to power; encourage City officials to listen to the voice of the people, and to allow residents an opportunity to make suggestions and express concerns about public safety and gun violence. Mr. Frazier referenced the Ten-Point Plan for Gun Violence Reduction presented to Council President Bowman and State Attorney Melissa Nelson at a meeting in September 2018. As explained, the success of the plan is directly connected to the community’s significant and substantial economic growth. The Northside Coalition is urging City officials to create and implement a new multi-million dollar job program to impact zip codes 32202, 32204, 32206, 32208, 32209, and 32254. 
Mr. Frazier commented that change only happens if everyone remains solution-oriented and works together.  Strategic and effective relationships are the key to the success of:
· increased public and private collaboration; 
· reduced access to guns; 
· development of more jobs;

· implementation of job skills training;

· support and expansion of minority businesses;

· greater accountability with JSO; and
· implementation of the Cure Violence program.

Mr. Frazier urged the audience to work together to ensure officials and citizens are upholding the tagline One City, One Jacksonville.

Council President Bowman shared details on the City’s actions related to safety and gun violence. Some of the actions taken include the establishment of the Real Time Crime Center; utilization of ShotSpotter technology; the establishment of Kids Hope Alliance; creation and funding of mini-grants program for grassroots organizations; the addition of 180 JSO officers, 80 community service officers, and 250 body cameras.  He stated action must be taken to address prevention to divert the younger generation from getting involved in the life of crime.
It was noted that safety and gun violence concerns are a City problem and not just a neighborhood problem. Therefore, the establishment of the Safety and Crim Task Force was necessary to engage stakeholders from every aspect to participate in discussions and solutions.  The task force has 46 members consisting of a citizen representative from each district and stakeholders from various entities throughout the City that include, but not limited to, Mayor’s Office, State Attorney’s Office, Public Defender’s Office, Sheriff’s Office, Duval County Public Schools, and Kids Hope Alliance.
The task force has nine subcommittees which focus on:

· Business Partnerships

· Mentoring

· Education & Youth Development

· Mental Health & Substance Abuse

· Neighborhoods

· Re-entry & Juvenile Justice

· Workforce Training

· Family Engagement

· Community Engagement

Council President Bowman provided a summary of each committee. He met with approximately forty executives last Friday and discussed the need for increased partnerships within the business community. He encouraged the executives to get involved and provide people, resources, and time to develop a mentorship component to address public safety. During his comments, Mr. Bowman stated that the ShotSpotter system recorded 1100 shootings over seven months. However, only 20% were reported which implies that citizens have either become desensitized to gunfire or simply too afraid to speak up. He stressed the importance of providing training skills for citizens to have greater opportunities for employment. It was noted that the unemployment rate is currently at 3.2%. 
Chief Mat Nemeth, Jacksonville Sheriff’s Office, stated JSO’s approach to crime involves prevention, intervention, and enforcement. Reduction in crime is most impacted when at least two of the three components have increased engagement. Chief Nemeth referenced programs such as Police Athletic League (PAL) and Big Brothers Big Sisters (Bigs in Blue) that are key to minimizing a youth getting involved in crime. This opportunity allows officers to provide mentorship and engage with the community.
Chief Nemeth shared details regarding the effectiveness of the ShotSpotter system. The technology provides for shorter response time to shootings and shell casing data collection. Chief Nemeth stated the Real Time Crime Center is almost operable 24 hours a day. He stated that Jacksonville has 21.1 officers per 10,000 residents which is the lowest ratio of large Florida cities. He commented that the necessity for additional officers helps to impact crime and offer residents effective police services. Information was provided about JSO’s initiative with the John Jay Institute. JSO has identified individuals and groups through gang call-ins and customer notifications to offer viable resources and opportunities to change deviant behavior and make better life choices.

Council Member Al Ferraro, District 2, commented he plans to work on increasing opportunities for minority contractors. Also, he announced that he was working on the removal of gambling arcades and wanted community support for fighting against the industry. 

Council Member Ju’Coby Pittman, District 8, mentioned her commitment to working with the community and the importance of everyone coming together to make an effective change to the issues. She referenced a job program for 16 to 24-year-olds and services that target individuals and families. Anyone with questions can contact Council Member Pittman. 

Council Member Reggie Gaffney, District 7, provided the results of his job placement initiative. He went to Administration, after speaking with a victim of an A. Phillip Randolph shooting, to request support in finding jobs for ex-offenders. Initially, there were approximately fifty ex-offenders/gang members that attended the meetings seeking employment. Eighty percent of the individuals were offered jobs; however, twelve were tested positive for illegal substances. Council Member Gaffney stated he has received over 300 calls from ex-offenders and is committed to working with Administration to find additional job opportunities.
Council Member Jim Love, District 14, noted that mentoring is key to impacting the community’s safety concerns. He challenged Council President Bowman to ask the Mayor to allow employees one hour a week to work with mentors. He suggested that resources are used to fund a dedicated staff person for boosting mentorships, throughout the City, from 10,000 to 20,000.
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Ms. Rumsey encouraged the audience to hold the Council accountable for the information shared to move the community towards a safer city. She requested more funding for new job programs and afterschool programs (no cost to families). She stated that “more cops don’t equal less crime.”

Mr. Howard inquired about the length of time the task force had to submit recommendations to the Council. He was concerned about the amount of time to get action in the community with crime rate steadily rising. Mr. Howard stated that JSO officers lack basic skills in how to treat people which is the bases for the lack of trust and cooperation from the community. He emphasized that the residents needed to do their part to clean up the community and speak up. He concluded by stating, “if you see something say something because silence is no better than that man with a gun.”
Mr. Rick’s questions were directed towards Council President Bowman’s comments regarding his meeting with a group of business executives. 

· Will the “Ban the Box” be an item up for discussion with businesses?

· What types of resources that would be available?

· When would resources be accessible? 

· What will the Council do to obtain more jobs and money?
Mr. Rutter thanked the Council members for their attendance. He did a comparison of the ten-point programs and listed the two overall top steps are getting community respect and ridding the community of negativity. Thus, why are black children attending schools named after slave owners in 2019, why are white supremacist monuments allowed to liter inner city core? Mr. Rutter commented that segregation today, tomorrow, and forever will remain in our city when bridges, streets, parks, etc. constantly represent the Confederacy. 
Pastor R.L. Gundy commented that the previously stated unemployment rate was for the City; however, the unemployment rate in the community was 16-20%.  He suggested that city officials provide funding for infrastructure needs and improvements, and sustainable truancy programs to see sufficient change within the community. 
Linda D. Kittles thanked Mayor Curry for reinstating the Neighborhoods Department. She challenged the audience to get involved and be a mentor. Therefore, as a community, mentorship must begin in the home presenting alternative options to the criminal influence. Ms. Littles stated the most significant difference between  African American children and other races is education. She shared that a child’s desire to learn begins at home and is based upon the priority parents place on education.
Eric L. Daney, Jr. inquired about plans for City Council to partner with the Duval County School to implement afterschool programs to help reduce crime along with plans to boost enrollment and involvement with activities such as PAL. Also, he asked what actions the Council plan to take to invest in local organizations to empower individuals to help crime rather than hiring a consultant from another city or state.

Pastor Nahsonh Nicks discussed the crime wave and its correlation to affordable and transitional housing access to a livable wage. He noted that the community lacks viable job opportunities with livable wages and the housing is deficient when housing complexes have a 1-2 year waiting list.  Pastor Nicks suggested the Council a review incentive-based or straight-based prevention programs as an alternative option to address crime. He inquired about the amount of funding received from the Florida Contraband Act and a listing of the local beneficiaries.
LaTasha Hobbs requested an individual response from each Council member on whether or not they support criminal background checks before any gun sales in Jacksonville, Duval County, Florida. She stated that Amendment 12 allowed local municipalities to determine whether or not to criminal background checks should be required.

Preston Harris commented that although there are major concerns in Jacksonville, there are some positive and beautiful aspects that need to be acknowledged. He encouraged collaboration amongst neighborhood residents to join forces with city officials to improve the tagline, One City One Jacksonville.

Michael Anderson inquired about which Council member would sponsor legislation regarding background checks. He expressed concerns about lack of mowing and maintenance in certain areas.

Eunice Barnum expressed her concerns about safety due to police officers being removed from the area.

Lee Harris asked when would implementation begin within the communities from all the previous discussions, research, and studies that have already produced results. 

Johnnie Anderson suggested reinstating park directors throughout the City. He expressed the importance of getting services back into the core of the community.

Veronica Glover requested that the Council members elevate their low expectations because there are working parents and mentors in the community. She urged everyone to have compassion for those individuals and parents that are doing their best. She suggested that the hours of operation be extended to 9:00 p.m. to offer additional services and assistance to families.

Mr. Ben Frazier thanked Council President Bowman, Council members, and citizens for attending the town hall meeting. He urged everyone to work together to solve the gun and violence in the city. This is done through effective and strategic partnerships.
The meeting was adjourned at 7:48 p.m.
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